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Report of the Alcohol
and Beverage Control

SIX MORE WEEKS of winter? What do you think?

Buckley Privacy
Law Passes

The following is a draft copy
from The Alcohol and Beverage
Control Committee of rules. This
report was received by President
Hennessy last Wednesday and
is now under study by him for
adoption. Minor changes might
be made in the report but
adoption will occur within one
week according to the President.
The document is important to

us as students, as it affects many
student functions. This report
was made by a committee
consisting of students, faculty,
arid administration. Reactions to
this report should be directed to
the committee or an individual
on the committee. Members of
the committee are Richard
Cardoza, Ken Coon, Willard
Frisbee, James Hayes, Homi
Modi, Wilbur Oles, Craig Traub,
and John Magnuson who is the
acting chairman. An additional
student needs to be appointed by
Senate to finish filling the
committee's positions.
The contents of the report are

as follows:
I. Rationale for Service of

Alcoholic Beverages: Delhi
college approved the service of
alcoholic beverages for the
prime purpose of providing
educational experiences for
students in the hospitality field.
Therefore, the College accepts
the responsibility and provides
facilities to offer formal and
informal instruction in regard to
the use, abuse, and a general
understanding of the subject of
alcohol in society. Formal
instruction is directed to all
students, but a course in
alcoholic beverages and service
is offered to students in the
hospitality field. Aside from
instruction, the College felt that
alcoholic beverages should be
available to students as a service
under controlled conditions as a

part of the college social
program.
II. General Policy:
1. All sales of alcohol will be

under the direct control of the
license holder, hereafter
referred to as CADI. When sales
are conducted in facilities other
than MacDonald Hall, a catering
permit must be obtained by
cadi.
2. The College will not tolerate

excessive alcohol consumption.
Disorderly conduct resulting
from excessive Alcohol
consumption will result in arrest
and prosecution.

3. The College will uphold all
pertinent New York State and
local laws and ordinances
designed to cover and conduct
the sale, distribution, and
consumption of alcoholic
beverages.
4. Alcoholic beverages will not

be permitted on college property
other than areas designated by
the Dean of Students Affairs.

5. Any individual or group
wishing to amend the campus
alcohol policy may petition this
Board, final approval of
amendments will require the
concurrence of the President of
the College.
III. Rules and Regulations.

1. CADI must receive at least
two week's notice to apply for a
catering permit.

2. The College will issue I.D.
cards with pictures for accurate
identification. These cards
(where issued) will be required
before persons can be served
alcoholic beverages on campus.

3. The College gym may with
approval of the President be
used for dances (large group and
all campus) and all alcoholic
beverages sold must be under
control of the license holder
(CADI).
4. When alcohol is served and

has the designated approval;
a) There must not be any

conflict or interference with
orderly operation of the College.
b) The organization agrees to

pay the cost of any additional
services accrued to the college
or its agent(s) related to the
activity.
c) The organization agrees to

assume any and all liability
financial or otherwise (including
all damages to property) related
to the event.
d) The activity must have a

purpose to which the
consumption of alcohol is
incidental and non-alcoholic
beverages must also be
provided.
e) Attendance at the activity is

to be limited to bona fide
members of the College
Community and guests.
f) The organization must

provide professional "staff
supervisors or chaperones as
directed by the College
Administration.
g) The organization must take

active steps to incure that only
individuals of legal age are
allowed to consume alcoholic
beverages.
h) The organization must take

active steps to prohibit
unbecoming, disruptive, or de¬
structive behavior on the part
of any individual present. Both
the individual and the
organization may be held
culpable.
i) Requests may be made by

filing the necessary documents
with the office of the Dean of
Students.

5. Alcohol use as related to the
Residence Hall program:
a) Student groups (or clubs)

will not conduct the sale or

distribution of alcoholic-
beverages in the Residence
Halls. Exception may be made
for special inhouse parties (ex.

Christmas punch party).
Approval is by Resident
Counselor and the Dean of
Student Affairs.
b) Students may consume

alcohol in their rooms as long as
there is no infringement on the
rights of other students to sleep
or study.
c) Functions involving alcohol

must be approved by the
Resident Counselor and the Dean
of Student Affairs.

6. Pub Service is to be guided
by the following:
a) Beer and wine will be

served except that full liquor
service will be available for
Saturday night dances.

b) The Pub will (on student
request) hold four (4) weekday
dunces each semester
commencing second semester
(one per month), January 1975.
These dances will have
sponsored (ex. Greeks,
Murphy Hall) who will furnish
the band for the evening.
Regular staff employees will
conduct the dance. Student
groups may be compensated for
service performed in order to
raise funds for worthy causes.
The following are suggested

times for the dances:

First Semester
September Welcome

Freshmen.
October "Greaser'' Dance.
November B e f o r e

Thanksgiving Recess.
December Prior to Final

Week.

Second Semester

January, February
Welcome Back Dance.
March Mid-Semester.
April After Easter Recess.
May Prior to Final Week.
7. Catered Activities are

subject to the following:
a) CADI will be prepared to

provide alcoholic beverages and
food service to other buildings on
the campus when it is
determined to be feasible from
the standpoint of the dining hall
operation and when approval is
received from the President or
his designee.
b) CADI will offer full liquor

service for special college
functions (campus and
off-campus groups) when
approval is received from the
President or his designee.
IV. Alcohol Education
1. At the present time, a

two-week unit on alcohol and
alcoholism is taught in Human
Relations and Sexuality.
The objectives are:
a) The student will be able to

identify alcoholism, its four
stages, progression and
treatment.
b) The student will develop an

understanding of alcohol, its
prevalence and position in
society.
c) The student will be able to

explain the physiological and
psychological effects of alcohol
on the body.
Faculty (teaching Human

Relations and Sexuality)
recommend that a panel
discussion in their lecture series
be set up to discuss:
a) Attitudes in regard to

alcohol.
b) Manufacture making of

alcohol.
c) Social aspects - law.
A suggestion would be to use

faculty from Hotel, Health, and
Biology departments along with
some students. The committee
believes that the foregoing would
present an acceptable
educational program on the use
and abuse of alcohol on the
campus.
V. Violations.
Violations of rules and

regulations will be handled in the
following manner:

1. Off campus (non-student)
groups or individuals — cases
will be turned over to civil
authorities.

2. Campus groups or
individuals - The Dean of
Students will elect to refer to
civil authorities and-or the
Student Conduct Council.

by Paul feroe

(CPS) Thank you cards and
letters have been flowing in from
college administrators to Sen.
James Buckley's (C'-NY) office,
following the passage of a
clarifying amendment to the
controversial privacy law
allowing students access to their
school files.
The final stage in the complex

and often dramatic history of the
Buckley law was played last
week when President Ford
signed the amendment into law
and the department of Health,
Education and Welfare (HEW)
issued guidelines and
interpretations.
The amendment was signed

Jan. 2, just two days before
colleges were required to begin
honoring student requests to see
their files.
Four days later HEW

published its guidelines, allowing
for a 60-duy period, instead of the
usual 30, for public comment. No-
major complaints against the
regulations are expected,
according to those close to the
law.
The primary complaint

against the original law was that
confidential letters, such as

letters of recommendation,
would be open for student
inspection, violating the privacy
of letter writers and
discouraging frank and honest
evaluations in the future.
With the passage of the

amendment, the law exempts
such confidential letters and
recommendations placed in
student records prior to Jan. 1,
1975, and provides that a student
may waive his right to examine
future letters having to do with
admissions, job placement, and
receipt of awards.
Other major clarifications

allow students to copy their files
and permit "directory
information " (such as a

student's name, address,
telephone number, and date and
place of birth), to be made public
without specific permission.
According to the amendment,

college students are not to see

their parents' confidential
financial statements, law
enforcement information from
college security offices can be
excluded from student records if
the information is used only for
enforcement, and grades and
bills can be sent to parents of
dependent students without
student consent.
Students have the right to be

provided a list of the types of
education records which are

maintained by the institution and
relate directly to students. In
addition, students have the right
to obtain copies of those records,
which may be at the expense of
the student, but should not
exceed the actual cost to the
college of reproducing them.
In sum, students don't have

access to: parent's financial
records; confidential letters of
recommendation placed in files
before Jan. 1; law enforcement
records; physician, psychiatrist,
or professional records, and
other "reasonable exceptions,"
such as private notes a teacher
may keep for his or her own use.
Students do have access to

files, documents and other
materials which directly relate
to the student and are

maintained by the school.
Students are defined in the law
as being both those currently
enrolled at the school and former
students, but not those who
applied and weren't accepted.
Third parties who have access

to student records besides the
student include: officials with
legitimate interest at the school,
officials of other schools to which
a student seeks to transfer, and
parents of dependent students.
The privacy law permits the

governments to withhold federal
funds from any school which
fails to allow students access to
their files or fails to allow
students an opportunity to
contest inaccuracies.
The law will be universally

applicable to both state and
private schools as almost all
secondary educational
institutions receive some sort of
federal funding through the
Office of Education.
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ENERGY
As with the rest of the world,

Delhi has its energy problems
too. Right now, we students are
asked to voluntarily help cut
down on the use of electricity. It
is hoped that measures will not
be taken to force things to be
mandatory.
One of the "hottest" issues on

campus is the question of hot
plates. Hot plates are heating
utensils that take a lot of
electricity to yield heat. First
off, hot plates are illegal in the
dorms. Not just in Delhi alone
but in the whole SUNY system.
This is a problem on every
campus. It is unknown how the
administration of Delhi plans to
enforce this ruling but there will
be a method.
The administration has asked

us to cut down on electricity but
why should we? We paid our bill
to live on campus. Why should
we take the inconvenience? It
depends on which inconvenience
you are talking about. If you are
talking about the present I
suppose, it is an inconvenience to
cut down on the amount of
electricity used but then there is
the inconvenience of the future.
The electricity we unnecessarily
use now could be used to light the
lights for a minute that we may
use in the future.
We are asked to voluntarily cut

down on electricity, but our
society is run on it. There is the
clock, radio, stereo, refrigerator,
lamps, hair dryers, electric
curlers, electric typewriters,
tape decks, irons, and there are
probably many more items but

this list contains the basics for
living in a dorm. Let's take a
look at this list. The things that
take the most watts to operate
are those that convert electricity
to heat. So that would include the
illegal hot plates, ovens, electric-
frying pans, and probably hot
pots, too. Hair dryers and
electric curlers and the dryers in
the laundry room are guilty too.
So administration cannot
realistically put a limit on hair
dryers and the curlers; the other
things are illegal anyway, but
there is still a problem.
Voluntarily, we should cut

down on unnecessary lighting
and don't use the illegal items
but I wonder if we can do
anything else. We can cut down
on using our hair dryers
somewhat and in the laundry
rooms we can only leave our
clothes in until they are dry; and
then take them out and turn off
the dryers.
If we are fortunate enough,

these measures will be enough.
But maybe to insure that these
issues stay voluntary, possibly a
committee of students (who live
on campus and know how it is to
live on campus and who may
have ideas of their own) and the
administration (who knows the
safety, rules, and regulation)
concerning evergy saving is
necessary. In fact, there is
probably such a committee
formed but I wonder who is the
student representative? I hope
things don't become harsh at
Delhi to force things to be
mandatory as it might on the
national level.

Veto Override Frees More

Education Funds For GI's
Their lot was improved

recently when Congress
overrode President Ford's veto
of the Vietnam Era Veterans -

Readjustment Assistance Act,
also known as the GI Bill.
The principal clause of the bill

provided a 22.7 percent increase
in financial benefits for veterans
attending school. The boost
raised from $220 to $270 the
amount a single veteran
attending school receives each
month. A married veteran will
receive $321 instead of $261 and a

married veteran with a child will
receive $366 instead of $298 a
month.

The other major portion of the
bill extended the number of
months a veteran may pursue a
standard undergraduate college
degree to 45, a nine - month
addition which does not apply to
post - graduate work.
Veterans covered by the act,

include four million personnel
who served from 1955 to 1966 in
the Korean War and ai-other
seven million veterans who
served since August, 1964, during
the Vietnam era.

In addition to financial
increases, the bill established a

supplementary loan program
under which eligible persons
may obtain a loan not to exceed
$600 per academic year and
liberalized the tutorial
assistance program under which
veterans may receive individual
tutorial help. The time period
that such assistance is available
has been increased from 9 to 12
months, and the maximum
monthly payment has been
increased from $50 to $60.

Also under the new bill a

veteran need only be 10 percent
disabled to receive vocational
rehabilitation instead of the
previous 30 percent.
Even with the increased

benefits, however, some
veterans have said the bill falls
short of education costs and does
not compare equally with
benefits World War 11 veterans
received.
As it stands now, according to

Dean Phillips, board member of
the National Association of
Concerned Veterans, "The man

drawing unemployment can get
up to $400 per month while the
vet going to college would be
able to receive $270."
"Are the priorities in our

society so warped," asked
Phillips, "that a man who serves
his country can come back and
collect more for not working and
not going to school than for going
to school under the GI Bill?"
For specifics of the bill,

veterans are urged to contact the
"vet rep" or the Veteran's
Affairs Office on their campus.

Senate '75

(Editor's note: Due to the
changing of Senate's meeting
time, in today's issue we will
have the reports from the first
and second Senate meeting).
Jan. 23 Today was the first

Senate meeting of the 1975
Spring Semester.
The dining hall reported dealt

with the institution of the 19 meal
plan and the schedule of
McDonald Pub, which is as
follows:

9 a.m. - 11 a.m., Continental
breakfast;

11 a.m. - 4 p.m., lunch;
4 p.m., alcoholic beverages

will go on sale;
12 p.m., the Pub closes;
The 19 meal ticket will only be

valid in Alumni Hall which
serves brunch from 11-1 and
dinner from 4-5.
There will be a S.A.S.U.

coordinators conference Jan. 31
through Feb. 2. Mike Whipple
will attend the conference which
will deal with S.A.S.U. and its
services, student organizations
and publicity, and the handbook.
ATTENTION, All Students

Living in the Dorms!! As of
Jan. 20, President Hennessy
stated that hot plates and other
electrical devices are not
allowed in the residence halls
because of state law. R.A.'s will
go around and check to find any
electrical consuming devices
(i.e., hot pots, hot plates,
electrical frying pans) which will
then be put in storage until the
end of the semester.
The purpose is not to help

promote the 19 meal plan but to
cut down the electrical bill,
which already has a $40 thousand
deficit. For December alone they
projected $18 thousand and it
cost $20 thousand.
During registration, the bail

fund collected $212.75 making a
total of $715.75. Bail Fund
contributions are always
welcomed and can be brought to
the Senate Office in Farrell Hall.
February 8 is the deadline for

all budgets for the 1975 Spring
Semester.
Remember the vote to

determine whether or not a

mandatory student activity fee
would be imposed in the SUNY
system? It's been cancelled and
Delhi will remain with its
current policy of a mandatory
student fee for the 1975-76 school
year.
Check cashing service to

close? That's what C.A.D.I.
wants to do but hopefully they'll
reconsider when they realize the
situation people face when they
don't have bank accounts in
Delhi. But who can blame them,
they've lost $10 thousand in bad
checks. Please be careful when
writing out a check!
Senate meetings were moved

from Thursday to 7:30 Tuesday.

Are you upset by the proposal
to ban all electrical consuming
devices from the dorms? Well
why not do something about it?
Jack Vanalmelo has started a

committee to ask President
Hennessy for a compromise. If
you're interested in being on this
committee why not come to
Senate. You don't have to be a

Senator to be on a senate
committee.
The Senate voted to withhold

dues from the National
Collegiate Athletics Assoc.r
because of its policy that does
not allow students of S.U.N.Y. to
be in the majority of the athletic
boards of N.C.A.A. schools.

Stolen Italian

Art:

(CPS) — Who is at fault when
a stolen work of art is
transferred from one country to
another— the dealer or the
purchaser?
This question of guilt recently

hit UCLA which is the present
owner of the priceless Ofsini
Archives, illegally smuggled
abroad via Switzerland.
The 300,000-page archives

originally belonged to Rome's
prestigious Orsini family. Rooted
back in 998 A.D., the collection of
memoirs, wills and maps have
long been a singular source of
Italian history and langauge.
The archives peacefully

resided in Rome until 1965 when
they were smuggled across the
border into Switzerland. When
the archives next surfaced in Los
Angeles, Italian officials began
attempts to recover the papers.
So far, they've been

unsuccessful.
A UCLA spokesman refused to

discuss details of the purchase,
but said it was done through art
dealers in the U.S. and there was

no doubt in his mind as to the
deal's validity.
An Italian offical countered:

"They (UCLA) should have
asked, 'where did the papers
come from and what are the
laws of the country or
province?"'
The affair has provoked

intense anti-American feeling in
Italy and Europe. L'Unita, a
major Italian paper, charged,
"American economic arrogance
has now made it imperative that
Italian scholars who wish to do
research into their own history
are forced to go to California."

I JUST ATE MY CHANGE

The penny shortage has
prompted some interesting
solutions. Instead of pennies one
department store in North
Carolina has begun giving out
candy.
The K-Mart in High Point has

been tossing peppermint candy
into the hands of its customers
instead of change. K-Mart has
also said it will accept still -

wrapped penny candy in the
place of pennies from customers
who also don't have any cents.

Dear Editor:
I am a senior in the Vet

Science program here on
campus and I would like to thank
whoever is responsible for the
schedule situation on Friday. I
already have a hard enough time
finding a ride home and now this
problem is compounded.

I understand that many forces
are on campus to help make
Delhi pleasant during weekends
and now these forces will be able
to prove themselves by the
increased number of students
who have to stay as it is not
practical to go home.

Delhi hopes to improve and
enlarge their enrollment for Vet
Science but they do not give Vet
Science the appropriate priority
for scheduling rights.

Nothing can be done according
to our instructor, Dr. Westbrook,
who has done all that he can. So
fellow seniors, someone knows
how to make our last semester
enjoyable.

I think the newspaper is doing
a great job and should keep it up.
I hope the paper will continue
next year and that you get the
freshmen you need to make it so.

Sincerely yours,
"K"

Editor's note: I am also a senior
in the same program and feel the
same way as you do. This person
wished to remain unknown for
personal reasons.

Jan. 28
J. Geils band will be here for

Winter Weekend.
Today in her report to the

Senate, Ivy Katz (speaking for
the whole executive board)
stated her disgust for the
destruction of the contact paper
on the tables in the Pub. She told
of the work Craig Traub put into
making the Pub a more
atmospheric place and how in
nine days it was ruined. She
yelled out to Senators to inform
students that it is THEIR money
that paid for the contact paper.
During open discussion the

question of who should receive
assistantships, sponsored by
Alumni and private donations,
was discussed. It was brought to
Senate's attention that some of
these assistantships are allotted
to specific fields and not to
people who need them.
Some Senators urged that

individuals should be considered,
not the position of any individual.
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JOHN POUSANTE as he played at Delhi last Friday night.
F. 3 Concert Review

POUSANTE-DART, first of free concerts.

SASU: "The Transfer
Credit Prob"

The Student Association of the
State University (SASU), a
coalition of 27 SUNY student
governments, is convening a
state-wide student committee to
look into the transfer of
academic credit between schools
within the SUNY system.
The resolution which

authorizes the committee states
that because all SUNY campuses
are actually part of the same
institution, "SASU supports the
development of and
implementation of SUNY policy

which would allow for
complete acceptance of transfer
credit." Students who transfer
from one SUNY school to
another are often stripped of
earned credits by the school to
which they transfer.
The transfer credit problem is

particularly critical to students
who transfer from community
colleges to four-year institutions.
A November, 1972, board of
trustee resolution resolved that
all New York residents who hold,
an Associate of Arts of Associate
of Science (two-year) degree will
be guaranteed the opportunity to
obtain a B.A. degree from a

four-year institution and will be
accepted to such an institution
with full junior standing. The
resolution also authorized SUNY
to grant the same opportunities

to holders of the Associate of
Applied Sciences degree as soon
as possible.
However, five campuses do not

yet offer this guarantee to
community college graduates in
their areas and only Brockport
will usually grant junior
standing to holders of the A.A.S.
degree. Some campuses which
do grant community college
graduates junior status require
that they also complete extra
credits in order to gain a B.A. J.
Norman Hostteter, SUNY
co-ordinator, Admissions, said of
this practice, "(community
college graduates) have got to be
educated to ask ... How much
credit do I need? — that's the
hooker."
The SASU committee will meet

periodically during the spring in
Albany. Interested students who
have had experience with the
transfer of credit within the
State University are being
sought to serve on this
committee "to initiate, research
and develop appropriate action
in relation to a transfer credit
policy."
Students who desire to make a

contribution to this effort should
contact the Student Senate office
at 746-4382. Your help will be
profoundly appreciated by many
transfer students.

The State Supreme Court of
Washington has ruled that a
woman under 18 years of age
should not be subjected to an
"absolute and potentially
arbitrary parental veto" if she
wants to have an abortion.
In a five to four decision

earlier this month, the court
ruled that the requirement for
parental consent in Washington's
abortion law was
unconstitutional.
As a result of this decision, the

court overturned the conviction
of Dr. A.F. Koome, a physician
who performed an abortion for a
16-year-old woman without her
parents' permission.

Friday night, Jan. 24, College
Union presented one of its
Freebee concerts this year.

Pousante-Dart was the first
group up. It's three members
were all very versatile on their
stringed instruments. Not only
could all of the guys play well on
the guit-box, but one was

extremely talented with the
violin, banjo, and mandolin
besides! Their style was of the
Country-Rock type, with a
number for every mood.

Although there wasn't a

terrifically large audience, they
seemed to enjoy P-D. A few
people answered the Band's
request to dance, and showed the
rest how to swing to some good
ol'-fashioned hoe-down music.

P-D played for about an hour,
returning for only one encore. To
continue the evening was the
Zobo Funn Band. I suppose if you
like "head music," without much
regard for how well it was

composed, and didn't mind
off-key singers, it wasn't a bad

band. However, judging from the
way people were leaving the
concert, not too many people did
care for this kind of music. Even
before the last number, the half
of the gym opened for the
concert was relatively deserted
(save for the clean-up crew, and
a very few people who were
really "into" it).
I myself could have listened to

a lot more Pousante-Dart, and A
LOT less Zobo Funn (?!) Band!

Mag

Gulog9 Economic
Freedom

Contest

Minors Can Get Abortions

Without Parental Consent

The woman's father had
refused consent after deciding
that he could put an end to his
daughter's sexual relations if
she were forced to go through
with the pregnancy.
The court, in affirming

women's rights to abortion
''without undue state
infringement," concluded that
minors have constitutional rights
of privacy and personal liberty
equal to those over 18.
Only six states in the entire

U.S. have no minimum age
limits for all medical services
relating to sex, including
abortion, contraception and
pre-natal care.

The Joseph Stalin Memorial
Essay Contest is open to any
student who wants to enter. This
essay contest is designed for
those interested in the
philosophy behind current events
as well as the communication of
current events.
The best essay must prove or

disprove the following
statement: The conditions
illustrated in The Gulag
Archipelago are directly related
to the loss of economic freedom.
Manuscripts must not exceed

2,000 words in length. They must
be typewritten, double spaced,
and on one side of the page only.
Name, address, and telephone
number must appear in the
upper left hand corner of the
first page. All manuscripts must
have a title and be received no

later than Feb. 31, 1975, to be
considered eligible for the
contest. Manuscripts should be
sent to: World Research, Inc., —

Campus Studies Institute — 11722
Sorrento Valley Road — San
Diego, Calif. 92121.
Manuscripts will be judged by

an impartial panel of scholars
and will be evaluated on the
basis of grammar and general
use of language, writing style,
flow of ideas, and logic of
presentation. The decision of the
judges will be final. They may,
by unanimous agreement, award
duplicate prizes in the case of
ties or may cancel any award if
no adequate entry is presented.
All essays become the property
of Campus Students Institute
Division of World Research, Inc.,
and will not be returnd.
As with any contest, there are

prizes. Prizes at $100 for first
place; $50 for second and there is
$25 for third place. Winners will
be notified by telegram on April
15.

Emergency Food
Source In Danger

(CPS) — "While people worry
about the energy crises, rising
food costs and pollution, the
oceans that were supposed to
feed the world when all the food
ran out are rapidly being
depleted."
So says the California Student

Research Institute, which
recently reported that there are
fewer fish in the world's waters
than there were 20 years ago.
Some 30 species of fish are now

nearly depleted due to
overfishing and ocean pollution.
A report by the Student

Research Institute noted an
international fishing warfare
was being waged.
Competition between nations

for the dwindling supplies of
ocean protein was a focus of the
recent Law of the Sea
Conference in Venezuela. And
last year Britain and Iceland
nearly got in a shooting war over
disputed cod fishing grounds in
the North Atlantic.
For its part the U.S. Senate

has been studying a proposal to
extend this country's 12-mile
territorial limits 200 miles out to
sea. But while this would give

the U.S. greater control over
some species, it would severely
jeopardize tuna and shrimp
industries that now operate
within 200 miles of foreign
shores.

It Isn't

Just B.S.!
A spokes, an for Natural Gas

Pipeline Co. of America, a
subsidiary of Peoples Gas Co. of
Chicago, says that the company
intends to buy commercial
quantities of methane gas
generated from cow manure.
The gaseous manure will be
processed through a
biogasification plant which
Calorific Recovery Anerobic
Process, Inc. of Oklahoma
intends to construct by 1976 in
the mid-south.
Calorific estimates the plant

will initially process 90,000 tons
of cattle manure annually to
produce 640 million cubic feet of
methane. Natural Gas Pipeline
will purchase the entire gas
output at a base price of $1.33 per
thousand cubic feet, higher than
current levels for domestic
natural gas, but still lower than
anticipated costs of other energy
sources.

.■■££>
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Stolen!
Within the first two weeks of

school being back in session,
campus security is being kept
busy. Below is a summary of
incidents on campus that
Security was called to act upon.
To begin with, there were two

tapestries taken from Murphy
and two tapestries were taken
from O'Connor. These tapestries
are the ones that hung in the
main lobbies of the two dorms.
These tapestries cannot be
replaced. A total of $1200 worth
of damage was inflicted. There
were people who saw who took
them but no one is talking —

Security is still investigating the
incident.

There was an unauthorized
person who had a key to the
vending machines in Farrell.
Luckily someone came along and
the burglar got scared and ran
off, getting no change from the
change box.
Also, trespassers have been

picked up on campus. These
people don't belong here and
have been warned before.
Security wishes to announce that
unauthorized vehicles wilj now
be lowed away. On January 22,
there was a shooting in
O'Connor. The bullet was found
embedded in the wall.
Fortunately no one was around
and no one was hit. Of course,

there have been the regular
small rip-offs and other damage
to student's property.
Security wishes to issue some

warnings. One warning is that
the ups and downs that Were
stolen from the drugstore
downtown in a recent burglary,

are strong. A person can easily
take an overdose. Also, residents
in Russell Hall are asked to
contact Security if they see a
weird person about the age 35-40
and carrying a joint. He is
usually asking for a light and
carries a soldier's helmet that he
tries to sell.
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Emergency, sooner than you think!

Gallo Wine Not?
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(CPS) — The longstanding
United Farm Worker Gallo
conflict reared its head in the
U.S. District Court in San
Francisco last week.
Gallo winery, the world's

largest wine producer, was
slapped with a $225 million
anti-trust suit, filed by three
farm workers and three
consumers.

The three workers are

members of the UFW, although
the union itself is not directly

What Is A Food

Cooperative
With the rise in food costs and

its scarcity about the world, food
cooperatives or co-ops as they
are called have been becoming
increasingly popular among
Americans. The purpose of a
food co-op is to bring good
wholesome food (usually
organic) to people at a price as
close to wholesale as possible.
The endeavor is nonprofit and
food prices are marked up to
cover only the cost of
transporting and distributing the
food among co-op members. This
usually comes to approximately
3 percent markup as opposed to
40 percent or more as in the
regular supermarket. The
reason the food can be sold so

cheaply accounts for a number
of things. First the food is bought
from selective wholesalers who
only sell to non-profit co-ops.
Second all the members of the
co-op work towards either
purchasing the food or

distributing it. And last but not

least the co-op is non - profit, in
other words there is no member
who gains profit since all
mem bers of the co-op jointly own
the organization. Presently there
are larger co-ops mainly around
college campuses in New York
such as Buffalo, Rochester,
Syracuse, Ithaca, Binghamton,
Potsdam, Oswego, and New
York. Nearby in Andes there is a
small co-op and in the past Delhi
has started co-ops but due to
poor managing they have failed.

Co-ops also seem to be a focusing
point in a community for such
activities as food programs, free
schools, free clothing, message
boards and other non-profit,
community minded activities. 1
think that a co-op in Delhi would
not only bring better food at
lower cost but could also
establish better, community,
relations between Tech and the
community.
If anyone is interested in

finding out more about food
co-op or actually starting one
here in Delhi, please contact
Andy Campagnola in care of
DTU office or Ron, 832-4490.

Your Driver

May Take
You To Jail

A group of technology students
and faculty at Western
Washington State College have
come up with a design for a
robber - proof taxicab.
The plan was submitted to the

federal government, which has
offered a $952,000 taxi - building
contract to the best design as
part of the Nixon - initiated "war
on crime."
The taxi design calls for a

sheet of bullet - proof glass
between the driver and
passenger compartments.
Access to the passenger
compartment would be limited
by sliding doors controlled by the
driver. The driver would be able
to simply lock in the passenger
who attempted to break into the
safe - like fare box or otherwise
damage the cab.
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"It's quite possible," said
Associate Professor Michael
Seal, "that the driver would then
deliver the would - be robber
right to the police station."

The cab would be 5' 6" high
and large enough to accomodate
wheel chairs. A flexible steel
ramp would also be controlled by
the driver so that handicapped
passengers could enter the cab
unassisted.

The driver's compartment is
built to live in. The toe board and
foot pedals would adjust while
the seat remains stationary,
allowing even a small person to
drive the cab and see the road.
Safety features include a steel
roll guard and passenger
headrests of transparent
plexiglass to eliminate whiplash
and aid driver visibility.

(CPS - CUP) — A radioactive
isotope stolen from the
McMaster Nuclear Research
Building in Hamilton, Ontario
has been recovered, but the thief
is still at large.
The still - unidentified thief

recently made off with 50 -

milligrams of thulium 170, a
potent radioactive material used
in scientific research. An
anonymous telephone call last
week alerted authorities to the
whereabouts of the material,
which was recovered from a

basement locker in the
McMaster University Medical
Center.
Dr. Richard Tomlinson, in

charge of security for
radioactive meterials at the
nuclear research center,
speculated that the robbery was
an inside job done to prove that
radioactive material could be
stolen.

involved in the suit.
The class action suit charges

that Gallo monopolizes the
market, which costs wine
consumers an estimated $60
million in artificially inflated
prices.
Gallo hasn't examined the suit

yet but communications director
Don Soloman has dismissed the
charges as "groundless" and
"another example of the UFW's
irresponsible publicity - seeking
efforts."

THE J. GEILS Band will be featured Feb. 7th on our campus for Winter
Weekend.
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INFATUATION

I look into the window of
infatuation and see,
all the things that are a part of

me;
Things have come, because

things must go,
even though I don't wish it so.
To do the things one wants to

do
one has to pay the price, — for

it is due.
The past has come it always

goes
it shan't interfere with me

now, for only God knows
that

The past is what has made me so
to dwell on it is to reminisce of

long ago
and

To reminisce is to wish that
ago
Things worked right. I did

want it so.
Tomorrow isn't yesterday
but again like the past, it shall

not stay,
it shall not last.

so

Live for today and don't be
afraid,
for what happens today can

become an aid
To achieve a means to a better

end,
and then;

There shall be no need to
infatuate,

MMM
MMM
Good

(CPS) — Drinking 11 ounces
of chewing tobacco spit may
never bear streaking in
popularity but it has earned an

Oregon State University student
$100.
Taking a dare from his Delta

Tau Delta fraternity brother,
sophomore Tim Lee agreed to
swallow a spittle full of "chew
brew," the spit remains of
chewing tobacco, for the $100
reward, and of course, the glory.

"Chewing" consists of sticking
a bit of tobacco between one's
lower teeth and gums and then
"relaxin," according to
television commercials.
The dare began when Lee and

John Heller were driving back
from a gambling venture in
Reno, Nev. Lee had lost money
while Heller had won, so Heller
proposed the event. The only
stipulation was that Lee could
not throw up for an hour. Despite
prodding from 25 onlookers Lee
lasted the hour and even felt fine
the next day.
"He almost threw it up two or

three times," said Heller, "and I
tried to psyche him into doing it.
But after a while, I figured he
deserved the money."
"I'll drink anything for the

right reward," said Lee, "If the
price is right, you bet I'll do it
again."

Builders Ball
Saturday night, Feb. 8, Tri-At

will again present the Builder's
Ball for the 21st time. "Sittin'
In" will provide music for the
affair which will have the theme
of "Icicles." The mode of dress
will be semi - formal and the ball
will begin at 9 p.m. and will end
at 1 a.m. The high point of the
evening will be the crowning of
one of the brothers from Tri-At
and one of the contestants for
queen as king and queen of
"Icicles." Tickets are being sold
for five dollars per couple. There
will be only 125 tickets sold with
no sales at the door. The price of
the ticket also includes
refreshments served at the
dance.
Tri-At is proud of the fact that

they are presenting this dance
and are trying to provide an
entertaining evening for the
students here at Delhi. They are
spending a good deal of time and
energy in preparation for this
weekend.
The brothers wish to inform

anyone interested that the Tri-At
House will be open to anyone
who wishes to come and meet the
brothers and see their house
from 1 p.m. to 4 p.m. on Sunday.
The House is located on 36 Main
Street.
The brothers of Tri-At extend

their wishes that you will enjoy
the affairs planned for Winter
Weekend 1975. Winter Weekend
will be what you make it. So why
not make it an enjoyable time for
all.

Recreating The
Creative Corner

As past articles to Creative
Corner bite the serene darkness
of the DTU filing cabinet, never
to be seen again, one of the
graphics cries out .... "human
intellect .... BAH!", where is
your glorious creativity, your
expanded mind, your cosmic-
harmony? Is this all there is? A
DTU newspaper full of DTU
news? Take a vacation from all
that worldly news and come
stare at the blank newsprint for
a while and see how- Delhi's
creativity flows over! Uniyersal
Renaissance is a term (present
day) used to describe the new
era of human thought. Do you
think like your parents? Of
course not! You are endowed

For what you want, you shall
achieve.
Believe in the future, it holds

no tricks
To those who know just how it

ticks.

with Universal Renaissance in
your brain. You need not be an
artist or a poet to be creative
anymore. You are creative
whether you like it or not!
Whether you be smashed in
MacDonald Hall seeing two
friends now instead of one .... or
in the library (on a Saturday
night) reading U.S. NEWS AND
WORLD REPORT .... ALOUD!
.... you are creative. We love all
you Delhi techs and we love your
creations. Personally, I can't
write (see above) anything, let
alone poems. I can't sing, dance,
draw .... CAN'T EVEN PLAY
FOOTBALL! So where am I? I
am here filling up the nakedness
which was once creative corner

(the great blizzard of 74! > This is
not poetry, prose, verse, .... this
isn't even English! But here it is.
So where is all this creative

.

Universal Renaissancism in the
new human being? (75) It has
gone to your HEAD! Let us'take
a load off your head. When your
mind vomits, send it to DTU,
rather send it to "ME" in care of
DTU office — they won't accept
responsibility. And maybe we
can fill this void of human
intellect .... together. LONG
LIVE HUMAN MIND .... Stamp
out BUZZZZZZ! (the following
has not been proofread as to
preserve R.U.) Thank you for
your time.

Andy

"TOWARD A UNIVERSAL
SOCIETY"

ANANDA VANII....
By SHRII ANANDAMURTIJII

(1-1-75)

Despite its advent onto this
earth many thousands of years
ago, mankind is not yet capable
of building a well integrated and
universal society. This is in no

way indicative of the glory of
Human Intellect and erudition.
You who have understood the

predicament (world darkness),
realized the urgency, seen the
naked dance of evil and heard
the hypocritical laughter of the
divisive forces, should throw
yourselves into the noble task (of
universal society) without
further delay. When the ends are
just and noble, success is
inevitable.
(Reprinted with permission

Ananda Marga Yoga SocietyN.A. Newsletter)
Andy C.

FineArt:

Photography
A group of area photographers

has formed a new chapter of the
Professional Photographers'
Society of New York.

The Western Catskill Section,
composed of photographers in
Chenango, Delaware and Otsego
counties, has received its charter
from the state association and
has also been notified of
acceptance as an affiliate of the
Professional Photographers of
America, the world's oldest and
largest association of
professional photographers.

Prior to organization of the
Western Catskill section, all
units in this part of the state
were located in large cities.

Not only is it easier for
members to travel within the
tri-county area for meetings,
particularly in the winter, but
professional photographers in

the area are more apt to
experience the same conditions
and problems connected with
photography in rural areas, they
said.

Objectives of the association, it
was noted, include
encouragement and the
furtherance of photography as a
profession, and the improvement
of standards in all areas of
professional photography.

"Although photography has
been in existance for more than

a century," Mr. Blum said,
"only in recent years has it
finally been recognized as a true
art form."
He noted that more and more

art galleries are including
photography in their exhibits and
are making photography part of
their permanent collections.
"Fine photography is

comparable to a fine oil painting,
a fine sculpture, or other fine
artwork," the section chairman
said, "and it is the desire of the
members of this association to
provide consumers in the area
with an insight into our

profession."
An exhibit of works df several

members has already been
displayed at the Wilber National
Bank in Oneonta.
The organization meets

monthly, with members
receiving increased education in
iheir field by means of programsdelivered by practicing
professional photographers from-
throughout the Northeast.
Members are associated

additionally with the state
organization and are eligible to
participate in its programs,
including an annual summer

workshop conducted at the
Rochester Institute of
Technology, annual talent
exchange programs conducted
by other sections in the state,
and the annual conference and
seminar programs held every
spring.
Any professional

photographer, whether in the
portrait, commercial or
industrial fields; persons
engaged in related occupations;
and high school of COLLEGE
STUDENTS associated with the
field of photography, are eligible
for membership.
The next meeting of the section

will be held at 8 p.m. Monday,
Feb. 17, 1975, in the Fine Arts
Building at Hartwick College.

To Russia
With Credit

As one young woman put it, if
you can get used to "the strange
bathrooms, rough toilet paper
and crazy European
accommodations," a trip to
Russia could turn out to be a

"fascinating life experience" as
it was for most of the 150
undergraduate students who
studied there in the past five
years.
Under the direction of

Associate Professor Henry
Urbanski of the State University
College at New Pdltz, students
from the campuses of the State
University study Russian
language and culture each
summer at New Paltz and in the
Sovret Union. In its sixth straight
year, 25 students will be part of
the program this summer.
The success of the New Paltz

program, Urbanski noted, will
provide six weeks of intensive
study between June 9 and July
18. Aside from language
instruction, courses in
contemporary Soviet literature

and Russian civilization will be
taught. This phase, which
provides the equivalent of a one
year college course in Russian,
can be taken alone.
The six weeks in USSR can

also be entered separately,
provided the student has the
equivalent of at least one year's
study of the language. The Soviet
journey includes seminars in
Leningrad and at the Black Sea
resort of Sochi. During the last
week the group will visit Tbilisi,
Moscow, the 12th century city of
Vladimar, and Suzdal, a small
museum city near Moscow.
The entire program will earn

15 credits, or the equivalent of
two year's study in Russian
language and culture.
According to the director,

there are still a few openings in
the program. For further
information and applications,
call (914) 257-2638.
For information about summer

programs in Italy, France, Spain
and Germany, contact Jeannette
Connors, director, Office of
International Programs, State
University, New Paltz, New
York 12561.

Gospel Trio
The Helmsmen, gospel singers

and recording artists, from
Owego, N.Y., will be appearing
at the Little Theater on Feb. 8 at
8 p.m.
This up - and - coming group

has been traveling part - time
since January 1972 giving gospel
concerts, holding weekend
services, and singing at special
meetings. They have appeared
on television and radio. They
have been in concerts with a

number of nationally known
gospel groups. In 1972, 1973 and
1974 they won first - place honors
at- talent contests in
Pennsylvania.
The members of the

Helmsmen are Ken Eash, Les
Green, and Steve Belokur. Ken,
manager of the group, is the
baritone singer and pianist. He is
a business teacher at Marathon
High School. Les sings first tenor
and is- a student at Practical
Bible Training School in
Binghamton, New York. Steven,
a student here at Delhi, smgs
lead and plays bass guitar for
the group.
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FEBRUARY 8TH, at 8 p.m., The Helmsmen will be appearing at the Little
Theater.
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Tri-Atelier Sponsors Winter Weekend!;
Tri-Atelier Professional

Fraternity founded 38 years ago,
is a leading campus fraternity.
Its brothers consist of both
engineering and vo-ed tech
students who have attained a

good academic standing and
have been accepted by the frat.
Tri-At as the fraternity is

commonly called, has a primary
function to promote better
knowledge of the construction
industry. This is accomplished
through meetings with experts in
the construction field, movies,
discussions and field trips to
points of interests.
Tri-At is active scholastically,

for several Green Key Honor
Society members are brothers.
Along with this the Frat has had
the highest cumulative average
of any organization many times.
The fraternity's secondary

purpose is to participate in social
activities like intramural sports.
This year, Tri-At has had

successful participation in
intraumural football, volleyball,
basketball, and anticipating
doing well in bowling and softball
this spring. Tri-At has always
supported, and has participated
in events for major weekends.
Throughout the year, Tri-At

holds many social events. The
annual Winter Weekend
Builder's Ball is one such event.
Occasional parties are sponsored
by Tri-At also.
Besides these activities, Tri-At

has found the time to prove itself
an asset to the students on

campus, and to the community.
Tri-At is always glad to offer its
assistance to any student who
needs help in Physics,
Chemistry, Calculus, and all of
the construction courses.
Tri-At is honored to present

this fun-filled weekend to you. So
come and join in the festivities of
Winter Weekend, Feb. 7, 8, and
9th and have a ball.

Winter Weekend
later. Tickets will be $3 with a

—student ID and $5 for general
admission. Even the gym will be
set up different for this concert.
The band will be under the
athletic offices and just the
bleachers on the west side will be
out and there will be no chairs
set up. People will be sitting on
the floor.
Then Saturday, events planned

are a snow sculpture contest;
movie which will be announced;
a folk gospel concert given by
the Helmsmen at 8 p.m.; and
then there is the semi-formal
with music by "Sitting In."
On Sunday, there will be a sled

race, a basketball tournament,
and the regular Sunday movie
which will be "The Night of the
Living Dead." In fact, the
weekend looks very interesting
and would prove to be fun-filled.

•"-> o vn ^ t

This weekend has been
designated as Winter Weekend.
But what is Winter Weekend?
Winter weekend starts out with a

concert on Friday night. If we
look into our bowl of alphabet
soup we can see who will be
playing. I see three letters
floating to the top of my soup and
they are the PFM, a rock group
from Italy. Then I see a J
floating up to the surface; which
will be for the J. Geils band.
There was a rumor that J. Geils
would not be playing but as to
the date that this is written, J.
Geils will be here. There was a

problem with a 5 foot stage but
we finally found one in Pittsburg.
Friday evening will close with
the usual parties and gatherings
afterwards.
The concert will supposedly

start at 8 p.m., but there is a
chance that it
The time for si
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Imported
From Italy

fcDelftete.

PFM have become something
of a legend in their native Italy.
Not only have they combined
time - honored traditions with a

progressive sound rivaling that
of such superstar bands as King
Crimson and Emerson, Lake and
Palmer, but they have done the
impossible, broken the two - way
bind of turbulent politics and
lack of finances that have kept
even the best of Italian bands
cloistered in their native country
alone. In the current trend of
"International Rock" which has
been making more than a milk
sweep of this nation, PFM ranks
high as one of the very finest
groups ever to cross the ocean,
and is most certainly the most
popular group in Italy, a country
that has never really supported
its own rock or progressive
music nor has lead the vanguard
in rock music to date.
With their newest album,

"PFM COOK," recorded during
their first North American tour
this summer, they are placing
themselves squarely at the
forefront of progressive rock.
Audiences have been responding
with resounding affirmation. In
Los Angeles, a standing ovation
greeted the end of their all - too -

short set (with J. Geils) and the
reviews heralded that Italian
band as an important step in the
right direction. Drawing on their
own cultural heritage which
leans heavily towards classical,
operatic and romantic traditions,
PFM is comfortable with every
form of music from dissonant
rock to soothing guitar-like
melodies.
Signed to Manticore, Emerson,

Lake and Palmer's newly
formed record label, PFM is
currently on their second U.S.
tour this year. Like many
progressive bands, PFM has had
to confront its share of doubters
who would rather hear a clear
4-4 lime than complex chordings.

Aware that they are breaking
new ground, PFM states, "We're
an exciting band and we feel

that's the element that makes
the complicated style so
accessible."

Ovations, constant touring
dates, a second U.S. album,
"THE WORLD BECAME THE
WORLD,'' which climbed
significantly onto the American
charts' this new tour and their
current live album all attest to
the fact that audiences DO find
PFM exciting and challenging.

PFM will be appearing at
Delhi on Feb. 7.

PFM — A new Italian talent appearing with J. Geils on January 7.
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COLLEGE UNION
Are you interested in seeing

how your student activity fee is
spent? If so, come to the College
Union meeting on Tuesday at 4
p.m. in Farrell A + B. Help plan
entertainment, social and
cultural events, recreational
activities, movies and many
more.

MISTAKE
Due to a moratorium on the

referendum concerning student
fee issued by the Board of
Trustees of SUNY through SASU
urging on Thursday last week's
issue was in error. When the
paper went to press, it was too
late to change it. The paper
wishes to extend its apologies to
anyone that it has
inconvenienced.
SEGUARE AND ARABIA
Richard Seguare has been

given leave from the college to
be a consultant training
personal for Intercontinental
Hotel Chain in the Middle East
country, Saudi Arabia.
NEXT SEMESTER
Many of us have been

wondering when the new
building will be open. The
answer is next semester. The
new Arts and Sciences building
will open next semester as
scheduled. With the opening of
this building, some Campus
changes will be made.
WORSHIP SERVICE ON
CAMPUS.
There is a movement on

campus known as United
Christian Movement that
sponsors a worship service every
Sunday at Alumni Hall at 12:15
p.m. Rev. Smith and Father
Ryan preside over an informal

gathering to worship God. UCM
wishes to extend welcome to any
student that wishes to come.

Also, many of the churches have
services that students may
attend.
REGIONALS
Regionals in chess, ping pong,

bowling and pool for men and
women are coming up oh Feb.
13, 14, 15.
COLLEGE COUNCIL
On Feb. 8, there will be a

testimonial dinner for Paul
Eaton. Mr. Eaton has served on

the Council since 1954 to 1974. He
served as chairman since 1959.
Mr. Eaton will be presented with
a plaque with the Council's
highest thanks for his
contribution, counsel and loyalty
to Delhi and for helping to make
this the best two year
Agricultural and Technical
School around.
CAMPING
There will be a camping trip

on the weekend of March 7 for
any woman who is a student on
campus. The trip is sponsored by
WRAA. The cost will be minimal
depending upon the number of
females that sign up. You can
sign up at the Women's Physical
Education Office. Deadline for
signups is Feb. 10. Any
questions, contact Linda Martin.
Joseph Fioravanti, an

Associate Professor of English,
has been named to participate in
a conference sponsored by the
State University in the
Disciplines this spring.
Professor Fioravanti is one of

35 educators, sociologists,
, psychologists and journalists at
the convention who will deliver a
paper on the theme:

DfZ. fHt£T£

Perspectives in Mass
Communication. The topic of his
paper, "Critical Analysis of the
Narrative Film," is based on
extensive research for a

textbook on film instruction.
Professor Fioravanti will also
participate in a panel discussion
on film at the plenary session on
the first day of the convention.
The conference is to be hosted

by the Mohawk Valley
Community College in Utica and
runs from April 1-3.
The Continuing Education

Division is offering an Intensive
Coronary Care course that will
provide specific knowledge and
preparation for the student in the
special field of coronary care
nursing. It is based upon
knowledge that facilitated sound
judgment in the assessment,
implementation and evaluation
of nursing care in the coronary
care unit and in general medical
nursing.
The course is designed for

R.N.'s, L.P.N.'s, E.K.G.
technicians and non-practicing
nurses. Classes will meet for 15
weeks on Mondays from
6:30-9:30 p.m. First class and
registration will be held on

Monday, Feb. 3, 6:30-9:30 p.m. in
Sanford Hall, Room 16. Fee for
the course is $40.
Instructor for the course will

be Carol Weich (R.N., B.S.), a

specialist in Coronary Nursing
Care, experienced teacher and
nursing consultant in coronary
care.

For pre-registration or more
information, please call the
Continuing Education office,
746-4151.
The overwhelming response to

the Cross Country Ski clinics
held in January have prompted
the Physical Education
Department to conduct four
additional classes for area ski
enthusiasts. Two of the four
classes will be devoted to proper
use, care, and waxing of
equipment, and a basic lesson
outdoors. This is the basic class
for individuals who have had no

or very limited ski experience
The other two classes are

designed for the intermediate
skier, the content for which will
be appropriate. The basic course
is pre-requisite for admission
into the intermediate class. This
requirement may be waived by
permission of the instructor.
The instructor for the clinics

will be Linda Avery, Physical
Education Department Staff and
Certified National Cross Country
Ski Instructor. The Beginners
Class will be held Friday and
Saturday, Jan. 31 and Feb. 1,
from 9-12 noon. The Intermediate
Class will be on the same dates
from 1-4 p.m. The clinics will be
held in Farrell Hall Gym and all
equipment will be provided by
the Physical Education
Department. Each class will be
limited to a maximum number of
10 to insure a proper teacher -

student relationship. Each
student will be limited to
participating in only one clinic.
The cost for each class is $5 per
person payable in cash at the
time of the class meeting.
Registration may be made by
phone. Call (607) 746-4211 before
Jan. 30, between 8 a.m. and 4
p.m. Be prepared to give your
shoe size when calling.

Government Gets
Down To Grass Tax

(CPS) — A man convicted in
Boulder, Colo, on charges of
selling 200 pounds of marijuana
thought he was off the hook when
he received a three - year
suspended sentence. But not so.
Instead, the IRS sent John

Storr a bill for $327,000, based on

rarely - used powers under the
Marijuana Tax Act, which
provides for a tax of $100 per
ounce to be paid to the
government.
Storr and a co-defendent have

said they will challenge the tax
in court on the grounds that it
would have been self
incriminating to pay it.
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Zoo of

the Future
In tomorrow's zoos visitors

may listen to the electronically -

amplified "heartbeat" of an
insect or watch via satellite TV
as a lion moves through an
African jungle. But unless
American zoos receive "massive
transfusions" of money and new
ideas, they are in danger of
extinction.

These are the futuristic — and
gloomy — views of Roger Caras,
one of the world's top experts on
zoological parks. Writing in the
National Wildlife Federation's
magazine, international wildlife,
on "Zoos of the Future" Caras
paints a glowing picture of
modernized animal parks that
will serve as "survival centers"
for rare and endangered
creatures. By TV hook-ups, he
predicts, zoos will enable
"people watching a great
orangutan exhibit in Boston" to
see an "equally impressive
gorilla exhibit in New York and
the chimpanzees in Atlanta."

Present technology, Caras
says, would allow for TV
monitoring of game parks
around the world and
"conceivably, a lion could carry
a miniaturized video camera

with it in the Serengeti" while
zoo visitors in Minneapolis
watched. Tomorrow's zoos, he
believes, will also employ such
devices as "micro-sound" to pick
up, for zoo visitors, such faint
animal sounds as heartbeats and
the beat of a hummingbird's
wings.
The ideal zoos, he says, will

emphasize natural habitat and
environment, will specialize in
certain breeds of animals, and
will operate in conjunction with
such institutions as natural
history museums and botanical
gardens. A common fault of
today's zoos, he says, is that they
collect "too many animals of too
many different kinds."

Looking at today's zoos, Caras,
a naturalist and zoological
consultant, sees many of them as
"nothing more than nasty little
19th century menageries. Some
of them are actually cruel, with
crate - sized pens and wholly
inadequate care."
As an example of today's

money - short, troubled zoos
Caras points to the six zoos
operated by the City of New
York, where the pay for
managerie keepers is $2,000 less
per year then for the city's
common laborers, and which are
run without a full - time
veterinarian or hospital
facilities.

As an example of rising zoo
costs

, he points to the
Indianapolis Zoo, which acquired
three giraffes for $21,000 in 1968,
but had to pay $22,000 for just
one giraffe in 1974. Chicago's
Lincoln Park Zoo, which buys
100,000 pounds of horsemeat a
year, paid 29 cents a pound for it
in 1973. The last quoted price: 58
cents a pound.
In his INTERNATIONAL

WILDLIFE article Caras is most
pessimistic about the future of
city - owned zoos, which, he says,
get "mired in a morass of local
bureaucracy."

STATE COMPTROLLER
Arthur Levitt has announced the
distribution of $13,063,372.34 in
state motor fuel tax receipts to
55 counties of the state and to the
city of New York. Delaware
county's share is $179,140.80 for
the quarter ending Dec. 31, 1974
and $1,033,495.06 for combined
motor vehicle and motor fuel
distribution for 1974-75.



DELHI TIMES UNLIMITED, FEBRUARY 3, 1975-9

PRODUCTS

Ford Requests $522 Million

President Ford has formally
asked Congress to appropriate
$300 million dollars in additional
military aid for South Vietnam
and also $222 million more for
Cambodia.
Congress has warned Ford of

their overwhelming opposition to
his plea. The President seems to
feel that with this added
assistance "they can hold their
own." Also he states that the
U.S. failure to assist those
fighting for their lives would
hinder our credibility as an ally.
This credibility is essential to
our national security.

Nixon Wants To
Return to Politics

According to Senator Barry
Goldwater, Richard M. Nixon
would like to return to politics to
assist the Republican party. He
also stated that the former
President was "looking
physically improved" for the
first time since leaving the
hospital. This may please or
anger the public, but no matter
what your viewpoint, you must
agree that Dicky has a belly full
of guts.

Youth Rates to Europe

International Air Transport
Association, a group of 110
airlines, said yesterday (Jan.
27), that they had voted to
restore reduced youth fares
between the United States and
Europe. The action is to
stimulate trans-Atlantic travel to
Europe. Such travel has declined
more than six percent last year.
The plan would allow young
travelers - ages 12 through 21 to
travel round trip to London for
$458 in the summer, spring and
fall and $410 in winter.
Some criticisms are expected

by the Civil Aeronautics Board,
who, in the past, have held that
such rates discriminate against
older travelers.
The least expensive fares to

Europe continue to be charter
flights. Pan Am offers schedules
and charter flights from New
York to London $260.

Stock Market Up Sharply

The Dow-Jones Industrials
gained 26.05 points last Monday
in record trading of 32.1 million
shares. The previous record was
31.7 million shares set on Aug.
16, 1971 following Nixon's
announcement of wage and price
controls. The sudden rally was
attributed to a drop of prime
interest rates from 9:i-» percent to
9'2 percent and also to a court
ruling favorable to I B M., a
markets favorite. The 26.05
points advance closed the
market at 692.66, up 20 percent
since Dec. 6 when the Dow-Jones
closed at a 12-year low. The
advance was also the eighth
largest gain in New York Stock
Exchange history.

Diabetes, Pill and Heart Disease

A major statistical study by
the American Medical
Association has found that a

drug used for control of diabetes

could be causing premature
death by heart disease in more
than 1.5 million people.
Tolbutamide marketed under the
trade name Orinase, was the
drug most widely studied.
Known as an oral hypoglycemir
agent, Tolbutamide has long
been a subject of controversy.
The study showed that death
from heart disease was twice as

high for patients taking this drug
than those controlling blood
sugar levels by insulin
injections or by diet alone.

"Grass" Penalty Cut?

Governor Carey announced
Jan. 28 that he is considering
decreasing the stiff criminal
penalties for possession of small
amounts of marijuana. The new
penalties proposed may consist
of a system of fines or

mandatory attendance at health
clinics. He said that two panels
were studying the question of
drug abuse with the possibility of
a complete revamping of the
present stringent narcotic laws
which went into effect in 1973.

Iran "Big Plans"

If you've always thought of
Iran as a stagnant, unproductive
desert, it's time to revise your
facts. The oil crisis has been a

tremendous boost for them. They
are presently commencing
construction of a new project
that is considered to be an

attempt to make the oil-rich
Iranian capital (Teheran) a
major world city. This major
development, if completed in its
entirety, will be one of the most
extensive new-town projects of
the 20th century. It is estimated
to cost from three to five billion
dollars, and don't let anyone tell
you they can't afford it.

Peace in the Mid-East

Henry Kissinger said he
believed that a formula could be
found to meet Israel's desire for
progress towards peace and
Egypt's insistence on the return
of additional occupied territory
in Sinai. Kissinger made no
promises and cautioned that his
next trip to the Middle East
would be strictly exploratory.

Money For
Your Thoughts

(CPS) Who says the federal
government doesn't listen?
The U.S. Transportation

Department, taking off on an
idea presented in the Atlantic -

Richfield Oil Company's current
advertising campaign, is now
asking for new ideas on
transportation improvement
from U.S. citizens.
Instead of the measly

certificate ARCO gives idea
brokers, the government wants
to put its money where its mouth
is. It plans to fund demonstration
projects for the best 90 ideas
over the next two years, at a cost
of $30 million.
The deadline for ideas is Feb.

6.
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Jottings From Jupiter
(CPS) Pioneer II

successfully withstood radiation
equal to 40,000 times the output
of the Van Allen belt surrounding
the earth to fly by the planet
Jupiter early last month, and
gave scientists more information
about the solar System's largest
planet.

Among the more significant
pieces of information the Pioneer
Flight has revealed is that the
core of Jupiter may be six times

hotter than the surface of the
sun.

"In many ways, Jupiter is a
planet, in many ways it is a
small sun," noted John Wolfe, a'
NASA project scientist.
Jupiter is the only planet in the

solar system that radiates twice
as much energy as it receives
from the sun.

The Great Red Spot on Jupiter,
which for centuries has puzzled
astronomers, is now thought to
be a gigantic, 400-year-old
hurricane. In addition, Callisto,

one of Jupiter's moons, was
found to have an atmosphere and
a polar ice cap.
Finally, scientists now believe

that the Jupiter we see in the
telescope may simply be an
atmosphere surrounding a rocky
core about the size of the Earth.
Pioneer II, renamed Pioneer -

Saturn, will now embark on a
2-billion mile trip to the other
side of the sun to catch up with
Saturn in September, 1979.
Scientists say that after that

fly-by, the satellite will be
permitted to travel out of the
solar system, thus becoming the
first interstellar Earth-made
object.

WITH THE TUITION HIKE mentioned in last week's paper, how are we
supposed to afford books?

* HOME OF QUALITY LEATHER
• Tewler^ gloves, W\dba.<j$ , r\oveli"HcS, toalle"(\S.
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DiJLHI BASKETBALL GAMES

Home
FEB. 7 vs. KEYSTONE at 7:00

FEB. 8vs. MORRISVILLE at 2:00

COME!

A Close Game

STARTING ACTION at the Monroe game. Bob Neff jumps for the ball.

Basketball

stolen by the Dragons, they sunk
the first basket of the game.
Chuck Hinton tied the game, at
2-2, but Oneonta got another
steal and pumped in two more
points. Phil Demer pumped in
three in a row from the top of the
key. Then Bob Neff got his lay-up
to finally get a tie score of 18-18.
The Broncs got a foul shot which
was made good by Phil Demer,
then Chuck Hinton put in a shot
to give the lead to Delhi 22-18.
But that lead wasn't for long as
Oneonta pumped several in also.
Joe Martino bucketed the tying
basket. This time the score was

24-24.
Instead of Delhi taking the

lead this time, the Dragons did.
Then Oneonta showed us their
fine display of a freeze with four
minutes left in the half.
Oneonta's freeze only resulted in
one basket after two attempts
with their game of catch. Phil
Demer put in two foul shots
before the half finished, 28-26
Oneonta's favor. Halftime over,
and Delhi's starting five back on
the court. Again Oneonta got the
jump ball and the first two
baskets for the half. Delhi
managed another tie at 30 with
Brian Oliver shooting from
inside the key. Delhi managed to
get the lead once more but lost it
even though they had several
chances to get it back.
Bob Neff put in one more

basket to tighten the score with
the score 38-37 Oneonta. Then
came the lull in the game.
Oneonta extended their lead to
44-37. Then the rest of the game
was in Oneonta's hand. Chuck
Hinton put in a couple of baskets
from the top of the key, and Bob
Neff got a nice hook shot and
even got a good steal but nothing
could catch Oneonta. When Delhi
made a basket, so did Oneonta.
With 3:28 left and the score

60-48, John Thomas put in a
basket to bring Delhi up to 50
points. Delhi even managed to
restrain Oneonta to two baskets.
Thus the final score was 64-50,
Oneonta's favor.

Women's

Basketball Starts

wins than the guys have. The
girls will be playing three games
this week and all at home.
Monday night the game is
against Herkimer at 7: Thursday
night, they play Hudson Valley
at 6; and on Saturday, the girls
will be playing Morrisville at
noon. Good luck, ladies!

This past week, after a month
off, Delhi basketball came back
with only seven players. Three of
these players were starters.
Coach Reither has picked up
several new players, Greg
Herring, John Behil, Dave
Mihulko, and John Holden.
In two games last week, Delhi

lost both, but gave their best
effort in these two games. They
were in both games right down to
the final buzzer. In the first
game on Tuesday night, Delhi
lost to Oneonta J.V.'s 64 to 50.
Phil Demer led the scoring for
Delhi with 17 points. On Saturday
night against Cobleskill we

played an excellent first half and
were only down by three at half
time. The second half Cobleskill
played much better than the first
half. They pressed us and got a
few easy baskets and once they
were out in front, they stalled for
the last seven or eight minutes.
John Thomas was high scorer
with 16 points. Also in double
figures were Brian Oliver with 13
and Chuck Hinton with 10.
In the Tuesday game against

Corning Community College,
Delhi met up with a tough team
and the final result was a 46
point defeat.
The score was Corning 114 and

Delhi 68. The high scorers for
Delhi were John Thomas with 23,
and Bob Neff with 17. Karl
Simmons got 30 and Keith
Carrington got 25 for Corning.

COACH REITHER discusses strategy with Phil Demer.

COW GAS

Investigators for the Texas
Highway Department claim that
a cow burp has valuable energy
potential. For whatever reason,
a department publication
announced that the nation's cows

belch an estimated 50 million

tons of hydrocarbons into the air
each year! Reportedly 10 cows
burp enough gas in a year to
satisfy the annual space heating,
water heating and cooking
requirements for a small house.
Now, if those Texans can just
find a way to hook ol' Bossy up!

A few Thursday nights ago, the
Delhi Broncs were on their own
home court to play a good
defense but due to numerous

steals by the Oneonta Red
Dragon's JV team, Delhi added
another loss with a score of 64-50.
The game was well-played by
Delhi and if they keep it up, the
Broncs may add a few wins to
their record.
To start the game, Oneonta got

the jump ball, then Delhi got
a hold of the ball, only to have it

PUB

The women are at it again.
This time using the gym between
the males' intramurals' program
and the men's basketball team
having practice for their own
inter-collegiate basketball team.
The girls have been practicing
hard and in fact accidentally
inflicting some of their own
players, but they will be on the
court Monday, ready for their
first game of the season against
Herkimer Community College.
Returning as seniors who

played last year are Nancy Buel,
Sandy Quackenbush, Peg
Wilcox, Kris Rude, and Pam
Whitford. Sandy and Pam are
co-captains this year. Freshmen
who made the team are Paula
Buehler, Kim Evans, Lynn
Kirehmer, Robin Leuke, Laurel
Magrath, Robin Nicely, and Pam
Stephanik. Eva Leon is their
manager.
The season future is unknown

but they hope to add a few more

Feb. 13

9-1

FREE



NEXT TIME, take a bath.

DELHI WRESTLING MEETS

Home
vs.

HUDSON VALLEY C.C.
Feb. 4 at 7 p.m.

the VILLAGE DELI
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1) Which intramural team is
leading in the MRAA, Trophy
League Points'?
2) Who won this year's Super

Bowl?
3) Who was the most valuable

player in the NBA s East West
game?
4) Who is the high-scoring

forward who shoots
"underhand" foul shots in the
NBA?
5) Who is Delhi's wrestler at

134 lbs.?
6) Which team got the No. 1

draft pick this year?
7) Who will be the head coach

for Notre Dame in the next
football season?
8) Who is Delhi's leading

scorer in Basketbail?
9) Who had the best regular

season record in Pro Football

this year?
10) Who is the leading

money-winner on the Pro Golf
Tour this year?
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It's A Bird!
It's A Plane!

(CPS) — Dolphins and whales
are being used as biological
weapons, torpedoes, and carriers
of spy equipment, according to
Michael Greenwood, former
Senior Researcher for the
Department of Defense.
In a public address,

Greenwood said that the dolphins
and whales are captured in open
areas of the ocean, trained in
labs for three months, and

released to become part of the
U.S. weapons system.
Using a variety of methods,

including the insertion of
equipment into the animals'
stomachs, researchers are able
to turn the creatures into
sensitive electronic spies,
capable of identifying the
latitude and longitude of ships
and the activity of the men on
board, Greenwood said.

Tech
Wrestlers
Win Two

After a 41-day lay-off the Delhi
Tech Wrestlers came back to the
mats and defeated Ulster C.C.
30-18 and Cortland State J.V.
28-24. They then dropped a 45-3
verdict to powerful Nassau C.C.
the same afternoon. Nassau is
currently ranked number ten in
the nation.
Delhi's lineup includes five

new faces and all had never

wrestled before last Saturday's
quad meet. The newcomers
occupy the last five weight
classes.
Mike Naderio (10-0) still leads

the team in wins with Brian
Kenealy and Joe Calantjis (both
9-1) in hot pursuit. The dropping
of Mike Salotti from second
string 158 to the 142 lb. class
should aid the team.
In the Tuesday match with

Corning C.C. Delhi started
quickly but then sputtered even
faster in the final matches. After
five matches the score was Delhi
18, Corning 6. But four pins by
Corning gave Corning a 30-24
win. Here are the results of the
individual match:
Corning C.C. 30, Delhi Tech 24.

118, Brian Kenealy (D) won by
forfeit.

126, Mike Naclerio (D) dec.
John Mitchell.

134, Joe Calantjis (D) won by
forfeit.

142, Don Bennet (C) won by
forfeit.

150, John Rapphahn (D) dec.
Mike Bradt (5-3).

158, Gary Huntly (C) pinned
Doug Ricci, 4:49.

167, Jeff Wheeler, (C) pinned
Mike Moskowitz 1:00.

177, Mike Sulotti (D) won by
forfeit.

190 Jim Havens, (C) pinned
Bill Karrat 3:26.
Hwt Mark Donahue (C) pinned

Art Winterton 1:54.

MEN'S INTRAMURAL basketball starts off with a bound.
Is this the ball that got away?

Ripped Off Again!

On Jan. 27, after or during the
college intramurals program, a
basketball was stolen. This was

not the first instance of this
because another listed as stolen
earlier was found that night.
Apparently the thief decided to
trade his previously stolen ball
for a newer one which is most
likely a season old, leather,
MacGregor X10L.
The basketball was checked

out to the intramural program so
they would not have to use the
plastic check-out balls normally
issued by the college. This ball
was used by the varsity,
therefore unnumbered, but
where do you think you are going
to use it, thief? Do you realize
your blatant selfishness has

caused cancellation of the
league, and stopped the sport for
over 150 people?
From all the athletes in the

league, please return the ball so
we can get on with it.

All Stars Win
The second annual Region III -

Region WV All-Star match
produced an 18-16 victory for the
Region III grapplers to even the
series 1-1. The lone Delhi
representative was Joe Calantjis
and he contributed an 8-2 win
over Louie Melfie of Suffolk
Community College. The meet
was held at Farmingdale Ag and
Tech on Long Island which is the
geographic district for Region
XV.

FUTURE GENERATIONS of
children (and adults) may come
to feel a sense of gratitude to a
University Center at Stony Brook
oral biologist whenever they visit
their dentist. That's because Dr.
Israel Kleinberg has developed
an ultraviolet camera capable of
photographing cavities before
they become visible. With the
anticipated development of
materials to treat such cavities,
the new camera could eliminate
drilling and filling in a number of
cases.

ANOTHER
IWUNCHIEMAN

SPECIAL!
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Yo Laz, what's happening —

See you Winter Weekend — Gary
... Luke, I guess you can handle
any locked door problem ... Sue,
I hope we can make it through
one more semester. Bozo ...

Tweety, you're so unique ...

Moo-Moo was lonely last week ...

R.R. did you behave yourself? ...

Ronnie, we're off to a good start!
... Mary, it is great having you
for a roomie ... Patty and Lydia,
welcome to E-quad! ... Nea-when
should we open a new office?
K B. ... To the people of Dubois -

Elect Frank Diamond President
of the Dorm. We need someone

who will do something ... Hi
Funky! What's up? Party on the
4th Floor Winter Weekend ...

Come on up! ... Send all dead
male goats to the goat-man, T.E.
in care of the power quad in
Murphy Hall ... Happy Belated
Birthday Timmy! P.S. Thanks
for letting me use your parking
lot ... Thea - How's Eeny,
Meenie, Minney, Moe and
Bandit? ... Vicky — How's Phil
and Tara? ... Diane — Don't
worry, Vanessa will be alright...
Chris — We're gonna miss yah
for a next door neighbor! ...

Jamie — Is Bacillus gram

positive or gram negative? ...

Welcome back to the "Over the
Arbor Hill Gang" Ru and A.L. ...
Also to "The Tin Lizzie" and
"Drax" ... Keep up the good
work "Jessica" and "the bottom
hittin' pinto" ... Come on I V.'s

get on the ball - volleyball I
mean! ... E-Z - Widers - Keep
up the good scores ... Manly —

all we can say is expleted
deleted, expleted deleted
Dr. Westbrook and Dr. McBride

Who else would we rather
spend our Friday afternoons
with ... Jane — we'll get passed
the microscope objective yet ...

Mrs. Cayan and Dr. Loveless-
Thanks to you, we have paraffin
all over our hands 24 hours a day
... Pat and Holly glad to have
you on the D.T.U. Staff ... Holly,
Remember, how big that first
step is in the morning! ... Big
Daddy Rabbit, Slow down
Mercedes can't understand you
... Kris, We're both in the same
boat; stuck in Delhi every
weekend since we don't get out
until 6:00 p.m. on Fridays -

Moo-Moo! ... Mr. Jump, Why do
we keep hopping around to find a
classroom for R.P.G.? ... Happy
Belated 40th Birthday Elvis ...

Vegetarians
Ask For Equal
Air Time

(CPS-ZNS) — An organization
of vegetarians says it will
demand equal time from radio
and television stations which
broadcast public service
announcements for meat.
The group, American

Vegetarians, contends that
government spots which state
th'at meat is one of the four basic
food groups are controversial.
They will ask for equal time, the
vegetarians say, to express an
opposing point of view.
The vegetarians insist that

meat consumption in the U.S.
stimulates starvation in other
parts of the world because it
requires nearly ten pounds of
grain to produce a single pound
of meat.
In a related item, the U.S.

Department of Agriculture has
calculated that the typical
American eats about 6.2 tons of
meat in a lifetime.

ANYONE INTERESTED in
forming a Food-For-All
Program: (Food aid for world
crisis) or if you have any ideas,
please leave message at DTU
office c-o Andy Campagnola.

LAST SEMESTER there were a

lot of women who asked to
continue the women's bowling
league. We have the league, you
have the teams. Let's hear from
you! Please leave team rosters
off with Mr. Kwiecinski.

ANANDA MARGA YOGA
SOCIETY will hold group

meditations and classes
Wednesday nights at Delhi
Hotline. 746-2156. (leave
message), and first floor Russell
Hall Lounge, Sunday nights 7:30
p.m. (leave messages for Andy
c-o DTU office).

FOR SALE — Brand new

Kastinger Ski Boots, size 9. See
Paul, - 303, Dubois. $40.

VW OWNERS — Need money for
College? Buyer looking for used
V.W. See Mr. Castellanos,
Farrell Hall (Telephone 4312).
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To the computer, senior Vet
Science students wish to extend
their congratulations to you on
successfully ruining our Friday
... Belated Happy Ground Hog
Day — from the Underdog! ....

WDTU is at it again! ... J. Geils
will be here this weekend ... It
has been said that people's
senses are more receptive in the
dark than in light. From Miss
Watts - Saving of Delhi ... Oh
where, oh where can the
basketball be ... Today is the
tomorrow you worried about
yesterday, Now you know why!

Bombs &

Books

What will President Ford's
plan for sending $300 million in
supplemental foreign aid to the
tottering military governments
of South Vietnam and Cambodia
cost the average student?
One educator said the money

could be used to allow 600,000
students to participate in the
College Work - Study program
and another 400,000 to receive
Basic Educational Opportunity
Grants.
American Association of

University Professors General
Secretary Joseph Duffey, in a
letter to the association's
membership, said such an
investment would be
"significantly more productive"
than shipping "war materials"
to Indochina.

... Females are always out for
blood! ... Beep! Beep! Beep!
Road Runner invaded Delhi ...

To people on top bunks, Relax,
the flood won't reach you ....

Meat loaf and liver should never

be served on the same night ...

Rumor has it that life in Delhi
never changes — as a senior I
can testify to that fact ...

Remember to save your empty
cigarette packs for the guy on
the Kidney Machine leave
them in the bag in Russell Hall
Lobby ... Don't call the Deli at
11:02 they won't deliver!!!!

There are

"tKree types¬
et people--

handed,
left handed,

Ahd
ahder handed.

(eAt uioulwt let /tte nee.
Ativ sde uoet\r \\oue at ten-tMiktv.

(GENERALLY KEEPS HIM OFF THE
JUICE, FOR AT LEAST A COUPLA

DAYS.

THE UNITED STATES has
contributed a third of all food aid
to Bangladesh since its
independence in 1972.


